City Council Minutes
March 21, 2016

The following are subject to modification and are not official minutes until approved by the Governing Body.

CITY OF COLWICH, KANSAS

CITY ADMINISTRATIVE CENTER

310 S. 2ND STREET

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING
MARCH 21, 2016
7:00 P.M.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth on Monday, March 21, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. called the regular monthly meeting of the Colwich City Council to order. 
ATTENDANCE
Present were Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth, Councilmembers Robert Winter, Stephanie Guy, Pamela Winegarner, Angela Banz and Doyle Dodd.

Staff members present were Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney; Brad Banz, Fire Chief; Mark Hinkle, Chief of Police, William Simon, Maintenance Worker, Katie Wetta, Deputy City Clerk, and Diana Brooks, City Clerk.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Spexarth led the audience, staff and Council in the Pledge of Allegiance.  Mayor Spexarth amended the agenda to add under the Consent Agenda item F – Approval of the Special Meeting Minutes of March 14, 2016; under the Purchase Requests – Item D. Request for the approval to destroy records and hire a shredding company and Item E. Adoption of Charter Ordinance 28 regulating elections.
2.
NOTICES AND COMMUNICATIONS
There were no notices or communications.
3.
CITIZEN COMMENTS
There were no citizen comments.
4.
PURCHASE REQUESTS AND ITEMS NEEDING COUNCIL ACTION
A.
Review of the 2016-2017 insurance renewal – Tony Madrigal and Associates

Mayor Spexarth introduced Mr. Jeff Engel, President of Madrigal and Associates who detailed the reasons for the 2% increase in the premium and reviewed each bracket of the policy.  

There was discussion regarding the need for an umbrella policy, organizations holding events on city property naming the city as an additional insured and provide the city with a certificate of insurance before holding the event. 

Mayor Spexarth requested the City Attorney inform the Colwich Ball Club of the need for a certificate of insurance showing the city as an additional insured.


Councilwoman Banz moved that the Council approve the insurance renewal proposal.  Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Motion carried 5-0.
B.
Review of the request to adopt Ordinance No. 683 re-codifying the City Code book

Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk requested the Council adopt Ordinance No. 683 codifying the changes made to the City Code book since 2013.  

Councilwoman Banz moved that the Council adopt Ordinance No. 683 regarding the codifying of the City Code Book.  Councilmember Dodd second the motion.  Motion carried 5-0 with Councilwoman Guy voting yea; Councilman Winter voting yea; Councilwoman Winegarner voting yea; Councilmember Dodd voting yea and Councilwoman Banz voting yea.

C.
Discussion of the road grader

Mayor Spexarth stated that the City no longer needs a road grader if the Council purchases a front-end blade for the new John Deere tractor.  He stated the graders’ value, based on internet research, is $40,000 to $60,000.  Mayor Spexarth requested Council approve placing the grader on Purple Wave and purchase the blade for the tractor at a cost of $5,482.

Councilwoman Winegarner moved that the Council sell the road grader and purchase the blade for the new tractor.  Councilmember Dodd second the motion.  Motion carried 5-0.

D.
Request for the approval to destroy records and hire a shredding company

Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk presented the records destruction form listing the description of the records, date ranges, and retention periods for destruction as set by Resolution No. 473.  Ms. Brooks stated she certified that the records listed were past their retention period and that no record was involved in any litigation or claim against the City.  

Ms. Brooks presented two vendor bids to destroy the records and requested the Council approve the best bidder being Document Resource.

Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council approve the destruction of all the records as outlined on the Records Destruction form and hire Document Resources to destroy the records.  Councilwoman Banz second the motion.  Motion carried 5-0.
E. 
Adoption of Charter Ordinance 28 regulating elections

Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk stated that after meeting with the State Director of Elections it was determined the charter ordinance regulating elections needed changing to meet the new requirements set forth by the State Legislature.  Ms. Brooks stated the City Attorney made the changes and the charter ordinance was ready for Council adoption.

Councilmember Dodd moved that the Council adopt Charter Ordinance No. 28 with the figure of five (5) in section 2 and section 6.  Councilwoman Guy second the motion.  Motion carried 5-0 with Councilwoman Guy voting yea; Councilman Winter voting yea; Councilwoman Winegarner voting yea; Councilmember Dodd voting yea and Councilwoman Banz voting yea.  
5.
CONSENT AGENDA
A.
Approval of the minutes of the February 15, 2016 Council meeting

B.
Approval of the Appropriations Ordinance No. 16-02-02 and 16-03-01
C.
Approval of the February financial reports
D.
Review of the monthly purchase orders
E.
Approval of the Fireworks Permit for the Colwich Lions Club

F.
Approval of the minutes of the special meeting of March 14, 2016
Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council approve the consent agenda A-E with the addition of the special Council meeting minutes. Councilmember Dodd second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.
6.
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
A.
Heritage Festival

Ms. Mary Ann Morrison reported that the theme suggested for the 2016 festival was the Wizard of Oz.  She stated she was working on adding more children’s activities, and shortening the festival.
Ms. Morrison talked about the health and wellness program offered in August by the Colwich Lions Club.

B.
Park Committee


Councilwoman Guy questioned if the Council wanted her to seek a CFAP grant to fund the repairs to the old dock and the pouring of concrete for the pad if the old dock is safe to return to the water.  The consensus of the Council was to have Councilwoman Guy research the grant possibilities.
C.
Marketing Committee


Councilwoman Winegarner stated there was nothing to report.  Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk stated that she assigned the deputy city clerk to investigate expanding the use of social media as a marketing tool.
D.
FEMA Committee

Councilman Winter stated there was nothing to report.
E.
Library Board – Mayor Spexarth stated the report was in the packet. 
7.
DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS

A.
City Engineer –   Ben Mabry, City Engineer 

Mr. Mabry was absent.

B.
Fire – Chief Brad Banz presented the monthly report.  Mayor Spexarth informed the Council of a proposal from Westar to construct a training facility on the property east of the Abengoa plant.  He detailed training that could occur by various entities, the city leasing the property for $1 and insuring the property until an independent board is appointed or the lease agreement expires after 18-months whichever comes first. 
C.
Public Works – Mr. William Simon, Maintenance Worker, presented the monthly report.  He clarified that the citywide cleanup was April 23rd from 9:00 a.m. to noon at the Maintenance Building.  Mr. Simon reported that Foley was repairing and servicing generators.
D.
Police Department – Chief Hinkle presented the monthly report. He stated the new vehicle was in the parking lot ready for viewing.
E.
City Attorney – Mr. Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney, stated he had nothing to report.

 

F.
City Clerk - Ms. Brooks presented the monthly report. 
8.
GOVERNING BODY COMMENTS
Councilwoman Banz thanked everyone for their hard work.
9.
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
Mayor Spexarth requested an executive session for non-elected personnel for a period of 15- minutes to include everyone at the table being the Mayor, Council, and City Attorney.
Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council recess to executive session for the discussion of non-elected personnel for a period of 15 minutes for everyone at the table being the Mayor, Council, and City Attorney beginning at 8:25 p.m.  Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Motion carried 5-0.

Councilwoman Winegarner moved that the Council recess out of executive session at 8:40 p.m.  Councilwoman Guy second the motion.  Motion carried 5-0.

Councilmember Dodd moved that the Council move in to regular session at 8:40 p.m. Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Motion carried 5-0.
Councilwoman Banz moved that the Council approve to raise William Simon’s salary to $18.50 per hour. Councilman Winter second the motion.  Motion carried 5-0.
10.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, Councilmember Dodd moved for adjournment at 8:43 p.m. Councilman Winter second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.

Respectfully submitted 
Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk
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